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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-appeal

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed February 26,

2013.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

was not entitled to additional medical treatment after

October 1, 2012, but that the claimant was entitled to

medical treatment for a “low testosterone condition.”  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant did not



FEE - G008938 2

prove he was entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits after October 12, 2011.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant did not

prove he sustained a compensable mental injury.          

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion in

part, as modified, and we reverse in part.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits through December 27,

2011.  We find that the treatment of record provided to the

claimant was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable mental injury in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-113(Repl. 2002).  

I.  HISTORY

Joseph L. Fee, age 42, testified that he became

employed as a meat cutter for the respondents in about

February 2000.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed at all times, including October 7,

2010.  The claimant testified that he was “Meat Manager” for

the respondents at that time.  The parties stipulated that

the claimant “sustained compensable injuries to multiple
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body parts, including his neck and back” on October 7, 2010. 

The claimant essentially testified that he tripped and fell

while unloading a truck.    

An x-ray of the claimant’s back was done on October 7,

2010:

FINDINGS LUMBAR SPINE-There is some degenerative
spur at about L1-L2 with a transitional
lumbosacral vertebra noted.  Alignment at the
lumbosacral junction is normal.  There is a partly
sacralized L5 vertebra.  Pedicles are intact.

CONCLUSION-Partly sacralized L5.  No acute
abnormality is seen.  

FINDINGS THORACIC SPINE-Negative exam.  Some mild
degenerative changes are noted, but the pedicles
are intact.  There is no destructive lesion or
deformity or fracture.

CONCLUSION-No acute abnormality radiographically.  

Dr. Bernard Crowell began treating the claimant on

October 19, 2010:

This is a 40-year-old male who works as a meat
manager at Kroger.  He sustained a fall
approximately a week ago landing on the back of
his head and lower back.  He denied any loss of
consciousness, but he has been having neck pain
with numbness into his right hand, along with low
back pain for the past week or so....

He has undergone CT scans of his brain at St.
Vincent Infirmary which are negative....X-rays of
his lumbar spine revealed no fractures,
dislocations, subluxations, or soft tissue shadows
noted.
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The thoracic spine x-rays, no abnormalities are
noted.

The CT scan of his cervical spine again reveals no
fractures, dislocations, subluxations, or soft
tissue shadows noted.

  
Dr. Crowell’s impression was “Status post fall with

cervical and lumbar strain and radiculopathy into the right

upper extremity.  PLAN: We will start him on physical

therapy first.  If he is not any better or refractory to

this, we will order an MRI scan of his cervical spine to

rule out a soft disc herniation.”  

Dr. Crowell took the claimant off work on October 19,

2010.  The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on November

2, 2010: “He has undergone five to six sessions of physical

therapy.  He is still complaining of neck pain with pain,

weakness, and numbness radiating into the right upper

extremity.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was “Fall with

cervical strain complaining of radiculopathy and myelopathy

into the right upper extremity.  He has undergone physical

therapy.  He has been taking hydrocodone, Flexeril, and

naproxen.  We have yet to break his pain

cycle....Recommendation at this time will be an MRI of his

cervical spine.  We have also refilled his prescriptions

today....We will still keep him off work.”  
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An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was performed

at Westside Open MRI on December 2, 2010, at which time Dr.

David L. Harshfield, Jr. reported the following

“Pathoanatomy”:

1.  Multilevel spondyloarthropathy involving the
mid and lower cervical disc levels, with broad-
based C5-6 posterior disc protrusion as the
dominant feature.
2.  Attentuation of several of the key elements of
the ligamentous and membranous static
stabilization mechanism of the cervico-occipital
junction, the constellation of findings consistent
with sequela of hyperextension/flexion/
hypermobility stress of the craniovertebral
junction.
3.  Ectatic V2 segment of the left vertebral
dominant vertebrobasilar system engages the distal
aspect of the left lateral canal at the C4-6
level.  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was also

performed on December 2, 2010, at which time Dr. Harshfield

asserted that the following “Pathoanatomy” was present:

1.  Partial transitional anatomy at the
lumbosacral junction noted for which
asymmetric sacralization of L5 is favored.  If
intervention is contemplated in this patient,
recommend obtaining conventional radiographs or
otherwise imaging the entire spinal axis to
confirm the assumptions upon which are based and
numbering of the lumbar segments in this report.  
2.  Evidence of facet hypertrophy accompanied by
developing collisional lesions of the pars
interarticularis along the lower lumbar levels,
without associated high grade discopathy or canal
stenosis.  
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Dr. Crowell planned on December 9, 2010, “We will have

him undergo a cervical epidural steroid injection at the C5-

C6 level.”  The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on

January 13, 2011: “He is undergoing physical therapy.  He is

still complaining of neck pain with pain radiating into both

of his arms, but primarily into the right arm with pain,

numbness, and tingling into the small and ring finger of the

right hand.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was “Fall with lumbar

strain, along with broad-based disc herniations at C5-C6 and

C6-C7 by MRI scan performed....We are trying to have him

approved for another epidural steroid injection of his

cervical spine at the C5-C6 level.”

Dr. Crowell stated on January 13, 2011 that the

claimant could return to restricted work beginning January

17, 2011.  The claimant testified that he returned to light

duty for the respondents for approximately six weeks.  Dr.

Crowell reported on January 25, 2011, “He went back to work

last week for part of that day; however, he began

complaining of shoulder pain, along with numbness into his

right hand.  He notified his supervisor and was sent

home....Today he is complaining of numbness in the right

hand, along with low back pain, along with pain in his
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neck.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was “Status post fall with

broad-based disc protrusion at C5-C6 with neuroforaminal

stenosis.  PLAN: I have given him a 7-day supply of Ambien. 

I related to him that he needs to be careful as this along

with the other medication can produce an addictive-type

situation.  I will also have him scheduled for an epidural

steroid injection of the cervical spine at the C5-C6 level.” 

The record indicates that Dr. Crowell referred the

claimant to Dr. Christopher K. Mocek.  Dr. Mocek’s initial

evaluation on February 15, 2011 included the observation,

“Positive indications for sexual difficulty.”  Dr. Mocek’s

impression was “1.  Cervical spine pain.  2.  Low back pain. 

3.  Cervical radiculopathy.  4.  Lumbar spondylosis.”  Dr.

Mocek’s treatment plan included, “3.  Start HCD, Skelaxin,

and Pennsaid.  4.  Give him a new weight restriction of 10

pounds for work/part time.”  

Dr. Crowell took the claimant off work on March 10,

2011 and released the claimant to light duty on March 29,

2011.  Dr. Crowell signed a Work Release Request for the

respondents on March 29, 2011 and indicated that the

claimant could sit for four hours per day, and that the

claimant could occasionally lift up to 10 pounds.    
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on March 31,

2011: “He underwent the epidural steroid injection of the

cervical spine, which provided him with approximately 15% of

relief and lasted only 3-4 days.  He is still complaining

primarily of low back pain.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was

“Broad-based disc herniations at C5/C6 with radiculopathy in

the right upper extremity along with low back pain with

radiculopathy.  PLAN: At this time I still strongly

recommend that this patient be referred to Dr. Christopher

Mocek for pain management and steroid injections.  Dr. Mocek

can comprehensively cover all [his] problems and treat him

till such a time as he feels the patient is a surgical

candidate and he can no longer provide any kind of comfort

for him.”  

The respondents informed the claimant on April 4, 2011,

“Your treating physician has released you to return to work

to your regular duty job with temporary restriction of: Work

4 hours, sit 4 hours, no lifting over 10 lbs.  Cindy

Gulleran has arranged for you to return to work in your

regular position with modifications.”  

The claimant saw an internal medicine specialist, Dr.

Daniel Cartaya, on April 7, 2011: “The patient presents with
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depression.  The depressive symptom(s) are described as

feelings of worthlessness, feeling of guilt, feeling of

hopelessness, low self esteem and suicidal ideation.  The

severity of the depressive symptom(s) is moderate.  The

symptom(s) associated with depression is constant.  The

context of the symptom(s) associated with depression:

occurred Not able to work secondary to on the job injury. 

Exacerbating factors consist of relationship with wife.” 

Dr. Cartaya diagnosed “Major depressive disorder, recurrent

episode.”

David M. Hendrix, Jr., a licensed clinical social

worker, saw the claimant on April 21, 2011:

The client is depressed.  He got injured at work. 
He has trouble walking.  He is upset and troubled
that Workman’s Comp is attending (sic) to send him
back to work.  Due to his injury he is having
money problems.  He is having to put the home that
he and his father built for his family up for
sale.  He is very down, depressed and irritable. 
He did make a suicidal statement several weeks
ago, and had a heated argument with his wife.  He
has had a vasectomy, but his wife is pressuring
him to see a fertility specialist so that they can
have children.  The client reports that the
pressure from his wife only adds to the stress he
is already under.  Workman’s comp forced him to go
back to work.  He was the meat manager at Kroger
however when he returned to work he was demoted
from manager to meat cutter....
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Interpretive Summary: The client is a very vague
and poor reporter of symptomatology when it comes
to depression.  He denies any crying spells while
he is having some trouble sleeping it is difficult
to determine whether it is related to depression,
or his back injury.  He does have elevated anger,
and many situational reasons for depression.  Dr.
Cartaya has requested that he have a psychiatric
evaluation to better determine his need for
antidepressants.

  
Mr. Hendrix diagnosed “Depressive Disorder, NOS Versus

Acute Stress Disorder....Therapist recommends regular talk

therapy and psychiatric evaluation for the possibility of

medication management.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on April 26,

2011: “He is quite despondent.  He is still complaining of

neck pain, along with upper extremity pain.  He underwent

the epidural steroid injection which provided him with no

relief at all....He is also complaining of low back pain

with pain into the right leg.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was

“Cervical radiculopathy and herniated nucleus pulposus of

the cervical spine and low back pain.”    

Dr. Gordon L. Gibson performed electrodiagnostic

testing on May 4, 2011 and gave the following impression:

1.  Normal motor and sensory conduction studies of
the bilateral Median Nerves.
2.  Normal motor conduction studies of the
bilateral Ulnar Nerves including the elbow
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segments.  The sensory latencies were within
normal limits.
3.  Electromyography of selected muscles of both
upper extremities revealed no definite neuropathic
or myopathic abnormalities.
COMMENT: There was no electrophysiological
evidence of Carpal Tunnel Syndrome, Thoracic
Outlet Syndrome, Ulnar Nerve compression, motor
nerve root irritation, peripheral neuropathy or
myopathy.

  
The claimant followed up with David M. Hendrix, Jr. on

May 9, 2011: “The client reports that he’s still having

sleep problems.  He is still frustrated and depressed

regarding his disability and pain.”  Mr. Hendrix noted on

May 23, 2011, “The client is having depressive spells.  He

is depressed over inability to do things that he used to be

able to do.  He reports that his wife mows the yard.  He is

unable to physically work in the way that he used to work.”  

Dr. Crowell planned on May 24, 2011, “We will see if he

can be referred back to Dr. Christopher Mocek for a more

comprehension (sic) plan of care instead of to physicians

that only provide injections.  At this point in time I

cannot offer him any services outside of operative

intervention.”  Dr. Crowell took the claimant off work on

May 24, 2011.  The claimant testified that the respondents

then resumed payment of temporary total disability benefits.
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David Hendrix noted on June 7, 2011, “He does continue

to have daily pain, and continued depression however, he

feels that his medications are more effective than in the

past.”

Dr. Robin Hickerson provided a Psychiatric Evaluation

on July 13, 2011:

Mr. Fee states he had been working at Kroger’s on
Asher as a meat manager.  He was unloading a truck
and slipped and fell injuring his back and neck. 
He has been recommended to have surgery but
Worker’s Compensation doesn’t want to pay for it. 
He is in chronic pain now and is not used to being
off work and doesn’t particularly like it.  He
would like to return to work and has tried to go
back to work but when he returned, he was demoted
and could not do the work that they were asking
him to do....He has found the situation with
Worker’s Compensation very frustrating.  He feels
that they don’t believe that he actually hurts and
after this incident occurring in October of last
year a couple of months later he was thinking
about killing himself thinking that if he shot
himself and killed himself then Kroger would
realize how much pain he had been in.  He knew
that this was irrational and went to his PCP and
started taking Effexor.  He is presently on 75-
mg BID and he feels that has helped quite a
bit....His Effexor is being well tolerated except
for sexual side effects and dry mouth....

Diagnostic Impression: Joseph Fee is a 40-year-old
man who has worked for Kroger Corporation for 11
years.  He had an accident at work that injured
his neck and back.  He feels that the worker comp
and related programs at Kroger have been treating
him unfairly.  He has been very angry with them
for not allowing him to have neck surgery that is
recommended.  He is in constant pain which causes
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him difficulty to get back to work and interferes
with his wife and family. He is hoping to be able
to get back to work.  He expressed a sincere
desire to feel better and get back to work.  

Dr. Hickerson diagnosed “Adjustment Disorder with

Depressed Mood” and “Generalized Anxiety Disorder.”  

Dr. James R Adametz examined the claimant on July 19,

2011:

This is a 40 year old white male who works at
Kroger.  He was using some type of jack and
unloading something when he slipped and fell.  He
fell down pretty hard.  It actually sort of
stunned him for a second.  He ended up being taken
by ambulance to St. Vincent’s.  He’s having pain
in his head, neck and back at that time.  He’s had
rather extensive treatment since then, as that was
back on 10/07/2010....

He has had an MRI scan of both the cervical spine
and the lumbar spine which I was able to review. 
These were done at Westside Open MRI.  They have
long reports, but basically the MRI scan of the
lumbar spine is normal.  He has a slight
exaggerated lordosis through his lumbar spine. 
The cervical spine is essentially normal.  It was
read at sort of a broad based disc protrusion at
C5-6, but I think it’s minimal if anything.  I
certainly don’t see any nerve root or spinal cord
compression.  He’s had x-rays of his thoracic
spine which was read as normal, although there is
not an MRI scan.  He has had nerve conduction
studies that were normal....

My assessment is this gentleman has minimal
abnormalities of the cervical and lumbar spine.  I
do not think that surgery is indicated.  He’s
already had extensive physical therapy, although I
think that was a reasonable thing to do.  He’s had
one epidural steroid injection without much
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improvement.  He has been recommended for more
injections with pain management.  He is currently
on narcotics of Hydrocodone, as well as Neurontin
and Flexeril.  He has been tried on some
antiinflammatories without any success. 

At this point, this gentleman seems to had this
take over his life and been incapacitated from it,
but I do not see a serious injury.  I don’t think
he needs surgery.  Pain management of some sort
might be a reasonable thing to do with up to two
more epidural steroid injections or facet blocks
possibly being reasonable.  After that, I think he
would have reached maximum medical improvement. 
If anything, I would get a Functional Capacity
Evaluation on him, although my first guess is that
it will be inconsistent.

On or about July 28, 2011, Dr. Crowell answered

correspondence from the respondents and wrote that his

diagnosis was “Disc herniation at C5-C6 with radiculopathy

in the upper extremity with numbness and tingling, along

with low back pain.”  Dr. Crowell opined that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement on May 24, 2011.    

The parties stipulated that the respondents “paid

temporary total disability benefits until August 24, 2011.” 

The claimant testified that he has not attempted to return

to any gainful employment since August 2011.       

Dr. Gary A. Frankowski noted on September 12, 2011,

“Mr. Fee is a 40-year-old gentleman who presents to us today

for repeat C5-6 level cervical epidural steroid injection. 
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He did have a beneficial response after his last

procedure....PLAN: Repeat right sided C5-6 epidural steroid

injection under fluoroscopy.”  Dr. Frankowski’s impression

was “Cervical radiculopathy.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on October 4,

2011: “He has undergone pain management injections, but I

have none of their notes so I cannot tell what has been done

for him.  He states his last injection was several weeks

ago, but it did not provide him with any relief at all.” 

Dr. Crowell’s impression was “He has soft-disc herniations

at C5-C6 with radiculopathy in the upper extremity with

numbness and tingling, along with chronic low back pain. 

PLAN: I will set him up for another trial of physical

therapy for his lumbar spine.”

A physical therapist informed the respondent-carrier on

October 14, 2011, “This letter is for verification of Joe

Fee’s medical necessity for outpatient Physical Therapy. 

Mr. Fee was referred to our clinic on 10/14/11 for back

pain....Anticipated number of physical therapy visits for

this case: 24.  Mr. Fee’s current and planned treatment is

necessary for his condition.  I expect significant progress

through the anticipated discharge date.  His current
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treatment plan is of such a level of complexity that the

services required can only be effectively performed by a

qualified physical therapist.”  The claimant agreed on

cross-examination that additional physical therapy was

“authorized” by the respondents.  However, the claimant also

testified on cross-examination, “I never did have that

because it never was enough.  That physical therapist asked

for more time, but they wouldn’t allow it.  And he said,

‘It’s not even enough time to do anything to you.’”

Dr. Crowell informed the respondent-carrier on October

18, 2011, “This letter is written in regards to the above-

mentioned individual who is a patient of mine.  It has come

to my attention that it was noted on paperwork that was

filled out to have reached maximum medical improvement;

however, this was an error on our part in the office.  He is

still under our care and has not reached that as of

yet....We will notify you when he has reached maximum

medical improvement.”     

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on November 15, 2011:

The results of this evaluation indicate that Mr.
Fee gave an unreliable effort, with 30 of 54
consistency measures within expected limits....
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Overall, Mr. Fee demonstrated the ability to
perform work at least in the SEDENTARY
classification of work as defined by the US Dept.
of Labor’s guidelines over the course of a normal
workday with limitations as noted above.  His true
functional demand level remains unknown due to
unreliable effort on his behalf.  

Dr. Crowell’s impression on November 17, 2011 was “Fall

with soft-disc herniations at C5-C6 with radiculopathy in

the left upper extremity, along with chronic low back pain

after a fall.  PLAN: Recommendation is for referral to pain

management.  We will try him this time for Dr. Columbus

Brown for the care as I am an orthopedic spine surgeon and

do not perform pain management on patients on a routine

basis as at this time I believe that he is not an operative

candidate and will be best served by a pain management

physician who provides medication, along with the treatment

modalities.”  

Dr. Crowell corresponded with the respondent-carrier on

December 6, 2011:

This letter is written in regards to your FAX that
I received on December 5, 2011 concerning my
patient Joe Fee.  You posed several questions as
to has Mr. Fee reached maximum medical improvement
as relates to his Workers’s Compensation claim
and, if not, at what point do I think he will
reach maximum medical improvement.

At this point in time he probably has reached
maximum medical improvement; however, it has come
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to my attention that you are under the assumption
as you spoke to me on the phone that he has been
under the care of Dr. Frankowski for pain
management; however, I have been writing numerous
prescriptions for him for his medication.  If you
referred him to Dr. Frankowski for pain
management, he is only receiving injections, but
has not received in the full gambit of care as a
pain management specialist usually does.  We have
made several attempts to have him referred to a
comprehensive pain management physician, but this
has been denies (sic) by your organization.

Before I relate that Mr. Fee has reached maximum
medical improvement, I would like for you to
address his pain management issue as far as him
being referred to a comprehensive pain management
physician who will provide all care for Mr. Fee.

The claimant testified that he did not benefit from

injection treatment provided by Dr. Frankowski.  Dr.

Frankowski’s impression on December 9, 2011 was “Cervical

radiculopathy that did not respond to cervical epidural

steroid injection....As discussed with the patient, he is to

follow up with Dr. Crowell and explore surgical options for

improvement in his pain.  He can return to our clinic on a

PRN basis.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Crowell on December

15, 2011: “He is still complaining of neck pain with low

back pain.  He has undergone epidural steroid injections of

his cervical spine with little relief.  He is still

complaining of radiculopathy into the arms....Recommendation
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at this time since he has had numerous epidural steroid

injections with little relief and we have tried therapy with

little relief would be an anterior cervical discectomy with

interbody fusion at C5-C6....We will be scheduling for

surgery in the near future.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was

“He has soft tissue herniations at C5-C6 with radiculopathy

in the upper extremity, along with a history of chronic low

back pain secondary to his fall.”

Dr. Adametz corresponded with the respondents on

December 27, 2011:

As I stated back in July 19, 2011, I thought it
was probably reasonable to try a couple of more
epidural steroid injections.  I actually agreed
with the treatment that he had previously had up
to this point, but I didn’t feel like surgery was
indicated.  

If he has had those injections now, then I believe
he has reached maximum medical improvement and
believe that would have occurred roughly one month
after the last injection or one year after his
injury.

He had a Functional Capacity Evaluation.  This was
unreliable due to lack of effort and consistent
attempts on it.  That, unfortunately, left the
therapist with the only conclusion that he could
do at least sedentary type work.  I would agree
with that, although it’s certainly possible that
he could do more, but I can’t quantify that.

Although I did not think the MRI scan of the
cervical spine was really very significant in the
abnormality, it was read as a disc protrusion. 
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For that reason, I would say he qualifies for a 6
percent permanent partial impairment to the body
as a whole based on Table 75, 2c - cervical
status.

    
Dr. Crowell signed a note on February 2, 2012 which

indicated, “Mr. Fee is still under the doctor’s care until

further notice.”  

An APN in Dr. Cartaya’s office noted on March 7, 2012

that the claimant was complaining of anxiety and panic

attacks.  

A Change of Physician Order was entered on April 3,

2012: “A change of physician is hereby approved by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for Joseph L. Fee

to change from Dr. Bernard Crowell to Dr. Chris Mocek[.]” 

Dr. Mocek’s assessment on April 24, 2012 was “1)  Cervical

spine pain.  2) Right upper extremity radiculitis.  3) Low

back pain.”  Dr. Mocek recommended additional diagnostic

testing but also noted, “sexual dysfunction denied.”    

Dr. Mocek reported on May 17, 2012, “He is on

Hydrocodone 5/500mg and he is taking 2 b.i.d and Neurontin

300 mg t.i.d.  His wife does not want him on this medication

since it is messing with their sex life.  He is also on

Flexreril 10mg t.i.d that causes daytime

drowsiness....Patient did have a UDS performed per clinic
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policy and long term current use of high risk medication. 

Preliminary Report Shows: Positive for Opiates, Oxycodone,

TCA, and Benzodiazepines....Dr. Crowell has requested that

we take over writing his pain medications....Dr. Mocek

explained to the patient that the Neurontin is not what is

causing problems with his sex life.  We will recheck his

testosterone level again and if it is low, he will be

started on replacement therapy.  The Flexeril will also be

refilled.  The Effexor will be changed to Wellbutrin.”  Dr.

Mocek’s assessment on May 17, 2012 was “1) Cervical spine

pain.  2) Cervical radiculitis.  3) Low back pain.  4) Low

libido and fatigue.”

A cervical spine myelogram was performed on June 1,

2012, with the following impression: “No evidence of

significant spinal stenosis or nerve root impingement on

fluroscopic spot films on post myelogram.  CT images will be

obtained for further evaluation.”  Also, a CT scan of the

claimant’s cervical spine was performed on June 1, 2012,

with the following impression:

1.  Small central extradural mass/disc protrusion
C4-C5 resulting in no spinal stenosis.
2.  Moderate mass effect right side of thecal sac
secondary to disc bulge/osteophyte complex.  Near
effacement ventral CSF space without cord
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compression.  Appears to be good filling of
adjacent nerve root sleeve.

    
Dr. Mocek reported on June 12, 2012:

This is a 41-year-old male patient who presents
today with pain in the neck that radiates down
into the fingers....He was changed from the
Effexor to Wellbutrin which has helped.  He also
feels like this has helped with his sexual
dysfunction.
He underwent a testosterone check and his level is
252....

The post Cervical Myelogram CT on 5-23-12 showed
no evidence of pinched nerves....

His testosterone level is low, so he needs to be
on replacement therapy.  The cheapest way to treat
this is with the testosterone injections.  We will
write him for Testosterone Cypionate.  He will
undergo a testosterone level check two weeks after
the injection.  The low testosterone is related to
taking opioid medication for his neck.  

Dr. Mocek’s assessment on June 12, 2012 was “Cervical

spine pain.  Cervical radiculitis.  Low testosterone (NEW). 

PLAN: 1.  Start Testosterone Cypionate injection once a

month.  He will have a repeat testosterone level performed

two weeks after the injection....”

Dr. Purushottam B. Thapa provided a Psychiatric

Evaluation on July 5, 2012:

He had a psychiatric evaluation done with Dr.
Hickerson on July 13, 2011; however, he did not
follow up for medication management.  The patient
stated that he has been seeing Dr. Shea Stillwell
for his therapy and since he was coming here he
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felt that it would be good for him to get engaged
here with a psychiatrist for his medications.  He
reports that he has been dealing with issues of
depression and anxiety for more than four to five
years; however, he states that his current problem
started when he had an accident on October 7, 2010
when he had fallen from a truck while unloading
some meat and hurt his back and neck....He reports
that ever since that time he has had significant
problems getting Workman’s Comp and he is really
frustrated.  He has also been very angry with
them.  He reports that he was getting paid by them
until August 2011 and subsequent to that they have
stopped paying him any money....Due to his
significant back and neck problems he is having to
walk with a cane and he walks slowly with a
pronounced limb (sic).  He reports that he has
been seeing pain doctors who have prescribed
him with Hydrocodone, Neurontin, and Flexeril to
help him.  He also reports that since he has been
depressed and anxious last year he had been placed
on Effexor 75 mg three times a day....

Lately he reports that his biggest problem has
been that he has started having panic attacks,
which started about five to six months ago.  He
reports that the last time he had them he was
going to church with his wife and all of a sudden
he started feeling like his mind was going blank. 
His neck felt numb, his heart rate increased, and
he had shortness of breath....Basically he was
experiencing de-realization and
depersonalization....He reports that his panic
attacks are what is bothering him the most....

When I asked him about his mood, he reported that
he feels very easy to “spark out” like he may snap
at his wife.  He also feels somewhat
depressed....He reports anhedonia, as well as
increased feelings of guilt and worthlessness....

Diagnostic Impression: Mr. Fee is a 41-year-old,
Caucasian male who is exhibiting signs and
symptoms of Major Depressive Disorder, as well as
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anxiety disorder that is most probably Panic
Disorder with Agoraphobia.  He is currently
quite distressed because he is having fairly
frequent panic attacks and is constantly on edge
and apprehensive about having another attack. 
This has been going on for at least four to five
months.  At this time we agreed that we would give
him a trial of Paroxetine to help with the
anxiety, as well as the depression.  We will
also start him on Clonazepam 0.5 mg po bid
temporarily to help take the “edge off” his
anxiety to that hopefully he won’t have any more
panic attacks.  We did discuss the potential
sexual dysfunction with the Paroxetine, but at
this time he is willing to try it....We also
agreed to have him take Bupropion XL 150 mg once a
day and not to take the Wellbutrin at night
because it is going to affect his sleep.  We
agreed to continue the Wellbutrin because it does
help with sexual functioning.    

Dr. Thapa diagnosed “Major Depressive Disorder

Recurrent, Mild” and “Anxiety Disorder NOS.”    

Shea Stillwell, Psy. D., a licensed psychologist,

stated on July 27, 2012 that the treatment goals were “pain

management; anxiety reduction.”  

Dr. Gibson provided additional electrodiagnostic

testing on August 2, 2012, with the following impression:

1.  Normal motor and sensory conduction studies of
the bilateral Median Nerves, except for slight
prolongation of the motor nerve terminal latency
of the right Median nerve.
2.  Normal motor conduction studies of the
bilateral Ulnar Nerves including the elbow
segments.  The sensory latencies were within
normal limits.
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3.  Normal sensory nerve conduction studies of the
bilateral Superficial Radial Nerves.
4.  Electromyography of selected muscles of both
upper extremities and cervical paraspinal muscles
revealed no definite neuropathic or myopathic
abnormalities.

COMMENT: The above findings suggest an
electophysiologically mild and/or early Carpal
Tunnel Syndrome on the right side.  Otherwise,
there was no electrophysiological evidence of
Carpal Tunnel Syndrome on the left side, Thoracic
Outlet Syndrome, Ulnar Nerve compression, motor
nerve root irritation, peripheral neuropathy or
myopathy.

  
Dr. Thapa reported on August 9, 2012, “Mr. Fee is

having sexual dysfunction related to the Paroxetine so we

agreed to slowly taper the Paroxetine over a period of ten

days to avoid withdrawal symptoms.  We agreed to increase

the Wellbutrin to 300 mg early in the morning and to

continue the Clonazepam prn.  We will see how he responds to

these changes.  I explained to him that Wellbutrin may not

be the best candidate for treating panic attacks or anxiety

disorders in general; however, since he is already on the

Wellbutrin, we will go ahead and optimize the dose and may

consider other options at his next visit.”      

Dr. Mocek stated on August 16, 2012, “Discussed with

patient that workers compensation continues to ‘tie my

hands’ with treatment of this patient.  Case manager
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continues to deny all treatment plans that have been

recommended and is becoming increasingly difficult....The

case manager has also refused to cover the testosterone

replacement when it is well known that chronic opiates for

chronic pain can drop a man’s testosterone production.”  Dr.

Mocek assessed “Cervical Spine Pain.  Cervical Spondylosis. 

Lumbar Spine Pain.  Lumbar Spondylosis.”  Dr. Moeck’s

treatment plan included, “1.  Increase testosterone to 2mi q

month as levels are still on the low end of normal range. 

2.  Future treatment plan: Recommended right cervical MBNB. 

3.  Future treatment plan: STILL recommended right lumbar

MBNB.”  

Dr. Mocek performed a procedure on September 12, 2012:

“Fluroscopic guided diagnostic block of the dorsam ramus C4

bilateral, C5 bilateral, C6 bilateral & C7 bilateral,

bilateral facet joint nerves/medial branch nerves that

innervate the C4-5, C5-6, & C6-7 facet joints

bilaterally....I will see him back in 1 month for a repeat

procedure.  If the patient reports 80% or greater pain

relief with the injections, we may consider cervical RF of

the facet joint nerves for prolonged pain relief.”

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:
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Q.  I understand that you’ve had a procedure from
him, from Dr. Mocek, you’ve had at least a
procedure?

A.  Yeah, one injection, yes, ma’am.

Q.  And that injection provided you benefit for a
few hours and nothing more.
Correct?

A.  Yes.  But that was the way it was supposed to
be intended....

Q.  So, in fact, as you sit here today, you
wouldn’t be able to tell us that you feel like any
of the treatment that you’ve had to this point has
provided any improvement.  Correct.

A.  Yeah, I think it has.

Q.  Oh, so you’re better now?

A.  I - I know that Mocek, when he did the
procedure, you know, you’re talking about that
three hours, he said that that was considered a
success, because what he was going to do was go up
and burn the nerves in my neck.  That was a
procedure to get you to another procedure.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 25, 2012. 

The claimant contended, among other things, that he was

entitled to additional temporary total disability benefits

“from the date last paid on or about August 24, 2011 to a

date to be determined.”  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to additional treatment recommended by Dr. Mocek,

“including office visits, medications, and treatment for

testosterone replacement.  The claimant asks for a payment
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to a mental health provider for an evaluation.”  The

claimant contended that he “has developed diagnosed

depression and/or anxiety as a consequence of his

compensable injuries.”  The claimant reserved all issues not

raised, including permanency and wage-loss disability.  

The parties stipulated that “the respondents have

provided medical benefits in the form of payment for

treatment by Drs. Crowell, Mocek, Frankowski, and others. 

The respondents  

controvert testosterone treatments, and the respondents

controvert additional treatment for the claimant’s neck and

back.”  The respondents contended, among other things, that

they “have accepted the claimant’s injuries as compensable

and paid all benefits due and owing.  The claimant was

placed at maximum medical improvement by his treating

physician, Dr. Crowell, as of May 24, 2011.  The respondents

are entitled to a credit for the overpayment in temporary

total disability benefits from May 24, 2011 until they

ceased temporary total disability payments on August 24,

2011.  This credit should be applied toward any indemnity

benefits owed in the future to the claimant, such as any

permanent partial disability benefits that may become due
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and owing.  Alternatively, the claimant reached maximum

medical improvement as of October 12, 2011.  The claimant’s

treating physicians have recommended several courses of

treatment over the last several months, including pain

management, epidural steroid injections, and physical

therapy, all of which have been provided.”  

The claimant agreed to litigate the following issues:

“1.  Entitlement to additional temporary total disability

from the date last paid on or about August 24, 2011 to a

date to be determined.  2.  The claimant is entitled to

additional treatment recommended by the authorized treating

physician, Dr. Chris Mocek (including but not limited to

injections, medication, and testosterone treatment).  3. 

Out of pockets.  4.  Entitlement to a lien by Attorney Dan

Wren.  5.  Mental injury as a compensable consequence of

compensable physical injuries.”  

The respondents agreed to litigate the following

issues: “1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from August 24, 2011 to a date yet

to be determined.  2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to

additional medical treatment recommended by Dr. Mocek.  3. 

Whether testosterone therapy is reasonably necessary medical
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treatment in connection with the claimant’s admittedly

compensable injuries.  4.  Whether the claimant has

sustained a compensable mental injury or illness.  5. 

Whether the respondents are entitled to an overpayment

credit.  6.  Whether the claimant’s former counsel, Dan

Wren, is entitled to an attorney’s lien.”       

The claimant’s attorney was informed on September 27,

2012, “Confirming respondents’ position taken during the

pre-hearing telephone conference on Monday, September 24,

2012, please be advised that no further treatment is being

authorized.  I understand there may have been an appointment

scheduled for cervical injections on Monday.  Those are not

approved by respondents and the adjustor handling the claim

has notified Dr. Mocek’s office.”

The parties stipulated that the respondents “have

provided medical benefits in the form of payment for

treatment by Drs. Crowell, Mocek, Frankowski, and others.” 

The respondents stipulated that they paid for all of the

claimant’s medical treatment through October 1, 2012, with

the exception of mental health evaluations.  The

respondents’ attorney stated that the respondents were not
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aware that the claimant had treated with any mental health

care providers.    

A Form AR-2, Employer’s Intent To Accept Or Controvert

Claim, was filed on or about October 15, 2012: “As of

10/1/2012 the employer controverts any further medical

treatment, diagnostic test, medications, etc. under this

claim.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Mocek on October 16,

2012:

This is a 41 year-old male patient who presents
today with pain in his neck and low back.  Patient
states that he would like to see about a stronger
dose of Wellbutrin but fewer than 300mg due to too
much to handle in the past....Patient had a
Cervical MBNB done on 09/12/12 with 100% relief,
neck 3-4 hours of relief....

Patient is requesting an increase on his
Wellbutrin due to depression and crying more.  We
will increase Wellbutrin XL to 300mg.  We will
also have labs ordered for PSA and Testosterone. 
Patient is to return to clinic in 4 weeks.

Dr. Mocek’s assessment on October 16, 2012 was

“Cervical spine pain.  Lumbar Spine pain.”  The claimant

testified regarding an injection provided by Dr. Mocek, “It

kind of helped.”    

Dr. Cartaya wrote on November 14, 2012, “Mr. Fee was

essentially in good health until October 7, 2010 when he was
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involved in an incident at work....Since the incident, he’s

had chronic neck and lower back pain.  He was evaluated by

Dr. Cromwell (sic), surgeon, who was unable to offer him

anything that gave him any substantial relief.  He has since

been referred to Dr. Christopher Mocek who wanted to perform

radio frequency ablation but this has not been covered by

his Workman’s Compensation Insurance....Review of an open

MRI performed at Westside Open MRI on December 2, 2010

reveals that the disc between the 5th and 6th cervical

vertebrae is displaced posteriorly and is pressing on the

nerve which exits through those neural foraminal areas

bilaterally.  It is my opinion that the procedure proposed

by Dr. Mocek would be the correct way to proceed at this

time since it is minimally invasive and relatively low risk

and could potentially reap great benefits for Mr. Fee.”

Dr. Mocek’s last treatment of record took place on

November 15, 2012:

This is a 42 year-old male patient who presents
today with pain in the neck, lower back and right
arm and shoulders.  His (sic) brought his
medications with him today and he is on track with
them.  He would like to increase the HCD to
qid....

Genitourinary: sexual dysfunction denied....
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Discussed his increase in pain and we will go
ahead and increase his HCD from tid to qid.  We
will refill all other medications with no changes. 
He is to RTC in 1 month.  He stated his increase
in the Wellbutrin from last visit has helped his
depression a good bit.  He still has moments but
they are better.

Dr. Mocek assessed “Cervical spine pain.  Cervical

radiculitis.  Lumbar spinal pain.  Lumbar radiculitis.”  Dr.

Mocek’s treatment plan included increasing the claimant’s

hydrocodone dosage to four times daily; flexeril; a

testosterone injection; and Wellbutrin.        

A hearing was held on December 4, 2012.  At that time,

the respondents withdrew their request for an overpayment,

and stipulated that they owed temporary total disability

benefits through October 12, 2011.  The claimant testified

regarding his inability to return to work, “Well, getting up

out of bed is a problem, and being somewhere on time is a

real problem, because you’ve got to deal with the pain.  You

know, getting up and moving around, taking your medicine,

wait for your medicine to kind of kick in where you can take

a bath, you know, and get more better.”  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  And Dr. Mocek is treating you now.  Is his
treatment or prescriptions doing - what are they
doing for you?
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A.  Well, one thing he did was he tried to do a
radio block, but first they have to do two
injections of another to see if it’s going to work
on you.  And he did one of them, and it seemed
like it kind of worked okay.  And also he was
giving me some - what is that? - Wellbutrin is the
generic, but it’s Wellbutrin.  And that helps me
with my depression, because I was sitting around
crying all the time, just over the littlest
things.  So, yes, his treatment is helping
me....I’ve been taking testosterone.  I forgot to
mention that when you said that.

Q.  That’s fine.  All I want to know is, is it
helping you any?

A.  I think it is kind of, because, you know, like
I said, I used to be, you know, I was sad, pretty
depressed, pretty sad, and I would also have these
panic attacks, which I still have those, but the
testosterone seems to be helping me.  My wife
said I looked thinner than what I was looking, you
know.  So I guess it is, you know.  It seems like
it is....

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 26, 2013.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits after

October 12, 2011.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant did not prove he was entitled to additional

medical treatment, but that the claimant was entitled to

injections “for his compensable low testosterone condition.” 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant did not

prove he sustained a compensable mental injury.      
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The claimant appeals to the Full Commission and the

respondents cross-appeal.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  A claimant’s healing period ends when

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve the condition.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark.

App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The healing period has not

ended so long as treatment is administered for healing and

alleviation of the condition and continues until the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Arkansas

Highway & Transp. Dep’t v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846

S.W.2d 670 (1993).  The determination of when the healing

period ends is a question of fact for the Commission. 
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Thurman v. Clarke Indus., Inc., 45 Ark. App. 87, 872 S.W.2d

418 (1994).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “7.  The preponderance of the credible evidence

established that Mr. Fee reached maximum medical improvement

and the end of his healing period for his compensable

injuries on October 12, 2011.  The claimant has therefore

failed to establish by a preponderance of the credible

evidence that he is entitled to any period of additional

temporary disability compensation after that date.”  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits through

December 27, 2011.

The parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained

compensable injuries to multiple body parts, including his

neck and back” on October 7, 2010.  An x-ray on October 7,

2010 showed no acute abnormality in the claimant’s thoracic

or lumbar spine.  Dr. Crowell’s impression on October 19,

2010 was “Status post fall with cervical and lumbar strain

and radiculopathy into the right upper extremity.”  Dr.

Crowell took the claimant off work on October 19, 2010.  The

claimant was subsequently provided with treatment which
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included physical therapy, injections, and prescription

medication.  After an MRI performed at Westside Open MRI on

December 2, 2010, Dr. Crowell’s impression was “Fall with

lumbar strain, along with broad-based disc herniations at

C5-C6 and C6-C7 by MRI scan performed.”  The claimant

returned to restricted work duties for a time beginning in

January 2011.  However, Dr. Crowell took the claimant off

work on May 24, 2011, and the claimant testified that the

respondents resumed payment of temporary total disability

benefits.  

Dr. Adametz examined the claimant on July 19, 2011 and

reported, “My assessment is this gentleman has minimal

abnormalities of the cervical and lumbar spine.  I do not

think that surgery is indicated.  He’s already had extensive

physical therapy, although I think that was a reasonable

thing to do....Pain management of some sort might be a

reasonable thing to do with up to two more epidural steroid

injections or facet blocks possibly being reasonable.  After

that, I think he would have reached maximum medical

improvement.”  The parties stipulated that the respondents

paid temporary total disability benefits until August 24,

2011.  The claimant was subsequently provided with an
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injection with Dr. Frankowski.  Dr. Crowell informed the

respondents on October 18, 2011 that the claimant had not

yet reached maximum medical improvement.  The claimant gave

unreliable effort during a Functional Capacity Evaluation

performed on November 15, 2011.  It was indicated, “Overall,

Mr. Fee demonstrated the ability to perform work at least in

the SEDENTARY classification of work[.]”

Dr. Crowell reported on December 15, 2011, “He has

undergone epidural steroid injections of his cervical spine

with little relief.”  Dr. Crowell’s impression was “soft

tissue herniations at C5-C6 with radiculopathy in the upper

extremity, along with a history of chronic low back pain

secondary to his fall.”  Dr. Adametz then noted on December

27, 2011, “If he has had those injections now, then I

believe he has reached maximum medical improvement and

believe that would have occurred roughly one month after the

last injection or one year after his injury.”  Dr. Adametz

assigned the claimant a 6% permanent partial impairment

rating on December 27, 2011.  Permanent impairment is any

permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining after the

healing period has been reached.  Johnson v. General

Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994), citing
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Ouachita Marine v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216

(1969).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant reached the end of his healing period no

later than December 27, 2011, the date Dr. Adametz assigned

a permanent impairment rating.  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the claimant remained within a healing

period for his compensable injuries at any time after

December 27, 2011.  The persistence of pain may not of

itself prevent a finding that the healing period has ended,

provided that the underlying condition has stabilized.  Mad

Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582

(1982).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant’s underlying condition as a result of his

compensable injuries had stabilized no later than December

27, 2011.  We therefore find that the claimant proved he was

entitled to additional temporary total disability benefits

through December 27, 2011. 

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The
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employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).        

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant was not entitled to additional

medical treatment after October 1, 2012, but that the

claimant was entitled to additional treatment for a

“compensable low testosterone condition.”  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that all of the medical treatment of record

provided was reasonably necessary.

As we have noted, the parties stipulated that the

claimant “sustained compensable injuries to multiple body

parts, including his neck and back” on October 7, 2010.  The

parties stipulated that “the respondents have provided
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medical benefits in the form of payment for Drs. Crowell,

Mocek, Frankowski, and others.”  The record indicates that

these treating physicians provided injections, medication,

and physical therapy.  Dr. Crowell reported on March 31,

2011 that an epidural steroid injection of the cervical

spine had provided the claimant with some relief.  Dr.

Frankowski noted on September 12, 2011 that the claimant had

“a beneficial response” following an epidural steroid

injection.  The claimant testified that he was not provided

a full course of recommended physical therapy, but the

claimant does not contend on appeal that he is entitled to

additional physical therapy.

The Full Commission has determined that the claimant

reached maximum medical improvement and the end of his

healing period no later than December 27, 2011. 

Nevertheless, it is well-settled that a claimant may be

entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the healing

period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s injury.  Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983).  The

claimant was formally granted a change of physician to Dr.

Mocek on April 3, 2012.  Dr. Mocek subsequently assessed “1)
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Cervical spine pain.  2) Cervical radiculitis.  3) Low back

pain.  4) Low libido and fatigue.”  Dr. Mocek reported on

June 12, 2012, “His testosterone level is low, so he needs

to be on replacement therapy....The low testosterone is

related to taking opioid medication for his neck.”  The

Commission has the authority to accept or reject a medical

opinion and the authority to determine its probative value. 

Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d

878 (2002).  In the present matter, there are currently no

medical opinions of record contradicting Dr. Mocek’s opinion

that the claimant’s low testosterone level was causally

related to prescription medication for the compensable

injury.  We therefore find that the claimant proved a period

of replacement therapy was reasonably necessary in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  

The record indicates that Dr. Mocek began injections

related to “low testosterone” on or about June 12, 2012. 

Dr. Mocek performed a “diagnostic block” on September 12,

2012.  The respondents informed the claimant’s attorney on

or about September 24, 2012, “no further treatment is being

authorized.”  The respondents stipulated that they paid for

all of the claimant’s medical treatment through October 1,
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2012, with the exception of mental health evaluations.  Dr.

Mocek stated on October 16, 2012 that a nerve block

performed on September 12, 2012 had provided “100% relief,

neck 3-4 hours of relief.”  Dr. Cartaya subsequently opined

that Dr. Mocek’s treatment was reasonably necessary.  As the

Commission has discussed, Dr. Mocek’s last treatment of

record took place on November 15, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he had received some benefit from Dr. Mocek’s

treatment.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment he

received through November 15, 2012 was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.  The record

before the Commission generally shows that the claimant has

received some benefit from the treatment of record,

including Dr. Mocek’s treatment.  We also note, however, the

plain evidence demonstrating that the claimant now requires

four doses of Hydrocodone daily, in addition to the other

medication prescribed by the treating physicians.  Dr. Mocek

has not informed the claimant or the respondents with regard

to the duration of his proposed injection treatment and

replacement therapy for low testosterone.  There are to date
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no expert opinions from Dr. Adametz or other qualified

physicians discussing the duration or frequency of treatment

from Dr. Mocek that will be required for the October 2010

compensable injury.  Nor are there to date any expert

opinions of record discussing the efficacy or health effects

of the claimant’s continued heavy use of prescription

narcotic medication.  In any event, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved all of the treatment of

record provided through November 15, 2012 was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).   

C.  Mental Injury or Illness

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-113(Repl. 2002) provides:

(a)(1) A mental injury or illness is not a
compensable injury unless it is caused by physical
injury to the employee’s body, and shall not be
considered an injury arising out of and in the
course of employment or compensable unless it is
demonstrated by a preponderance of the evidence[.] 

(2) No mental injury or illness under this section
shall be compensable unless it is also diagnosed
by a licensed psychiatrist or psychologist and
unless the diagnosis of the condition meets the
criteria established in the most recent issue of
the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental
Disorders.
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “9.  The claimant has failed to establish by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained either a new

mental injury or a compensable aggravation of a preexisting

mental condition caused by the physical injuries that he

sustained on October 7, 2010.”  The Full Commission reverses

this finding.  We find that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable mental injury.

The claimant sustained compensable injuries to his neck

and back on October 7, 2010.  The record shows that the

claimant has complained of chronic pain symptoms following

the compensable injuries.  Dr. Cartaya diagnosed “Major

depressive disorder” on April 7, 2011.  Dr. Cartaya based on

diagnosis on the claimant’s physical inability to work

following the compensable injuries.  David M. Hendrix, a

licensed clinical social worker, reported on April 21, 2011

that the claimant was depressed as a result of his physical

injury.  David Hendrix diagnosed “Depressive disorder.”  Mr.

Hendrix noted on May 9, 2011 that the claimant’s depression

was causally related to his pain following the compensable

injuries.  Mr. Hendrix reported on June 7, 2011 that the
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claimant continued to suffer from “daily pain, and continued

depression.”  Dr. Hickerson, a psychiatrist, noted on July

13, 2011 that the claimant was suffering from chronic pain. 

Dr. Hickerson’s diagnosis included “Adjustment Disorder with

Depressed Mood.”  

Dr. Thapa, a psychiatrist, examined the claimant on

July 5, 2012 and noted that the claimant had injured his

neck and back.  Dr. Thapa’s diagnosis was “Major Depressive

Disorder, Recurrent, Mild” and “Anxiety Disorder.”  Shea

Stillwell, a psychologist, reported on July 27, 2012 that

the claimant was suffering from chronic pain.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable mental injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-113(Repl. 2002).  The evidence demonstrates that the

claimant’s symptoms of depression were caused by the

physical injuries the claimant sustained on October 7, 2010. 

All of the mental health providers reported that the

claimant’s symptoms of depression were caused by the

claimant’s physical injuries, i.e., chronic pain.  Dr.

Thapa, a licensed psychiatrist, diagnosed “Major Depressive

Disorder, Recurrent, Mild.”  The Diagnostic and Statistical
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Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition, p. 339,

describes “Major Depressive Disorder” as “a clinical course

that is characterized by one or more Major Depressive

Episodes.”  On p. 327, the DSM IV describes the criteria for

a Major Depressive Episode; at least five symptoms must be

present.  We find that the claimant has met at least five

symptoms for a Major Depressive Disorder, including (1)

depressed mood; (2) markedly diminished pleasure in

activities; (3) significant weight gain; (4) insomnia; and

(5) fatigue or loss of energy.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits through

December 27, 2011.  We find that the treatment of record

provided to the claimant was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

mental injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

113(Repl. 2002).  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to

fees for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an
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additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I respectfully concur in part with and dissent in

part from the majority opinion.  Specifically, I concur with

the findings that the claimant is not entitled to additional

medical treatment for his back and neck and that the

claimant is not entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits after December 27, 2011.  However, I

must dissent from the findings that the claimant sustained a

compensable mental injury and the claimant has proven that

he is entitled to testosterone injections.

          With specific regard to this claim, I find that

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that additional treatment is reasonably necessary

for the treatment of his compensable condition, or that he

remains within his healing period.  In addition, I find that

the claimant has failed to show that a causal connection
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exists between current mental/emotional problems and his

compensable injury.  Finally, I find that the claimant has

failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

testosterone injections are reasonably necessary for the

treatment of his neck and back injury.

          A review of the medical records demonstrates that

the claimant, who sustained a cervical and lumbar strain on

October 7, 2010, was provided with any and every diagnostic

study requested by the claimant’s first treating physician,

Dr. Bernard Crowell.  These tests and procedures included 1)

x-rays of the claimant’s lumbar and thoracic spine

contemporaneous with his compensable accident; 2) a CT scan

of the claimant’s cervical spine in October of 2010; 3)

MRI’s of the claimant’s lumbar and cervical spine in

December of 2010; 4) and, an electrodiagnostic study in May

of 2011.  Furthermore, after the claimant was granted a

change-of-physicians to Dr. Mocek on April 3, 2012, the

claimant underwent a cervical myelogram with a post

myelogaram CT in May of 2012, and a repeat electrodiagnostic

study in August of 2012.  In addition, the claimant

underwent a functional capacity evaluation study, for which

he was said to have given an unreliable effort, and he
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received an independent medical evaluation by Dr. James

Adametz.

          All of the claimant’s diagnostic studies have

consistently shown that he sustained a lumbar/cervical

strain on October 7, 2010, and that he has, as Dr. Adametz

described,“minimal abnormalities of the cervical and lumbar

spine,” to include a broad-based C5-C6 level disc

protrusion.  The claimant, who has been deemed unsuitable

for surgery, has also had extensive conservative treatment

to include medications, physical therapy, and injections,

none of which he claims were beneficial or provided lasting

results.   

          Although the claimant currently alleges that he is

being denied reasonably necessary medical treatment through

Dr. Mocek, the claimant acknowledged in testimony that he

had undergone all of these studies, and he agreed that none

showed pathology consistent with his complaints.  

          As the claimant was being treated for his neck and

back, he was treated simultaneously for mental health

issues.  Emergency room records from St. Vincent Health

System reflect that upon admission there following his

accident, the claimant reported a history of anxiety and
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depression for which he currently took Xanax.  In addition,

the claimant reported sexual dysfunction to Dr. Crowell as

early as February 15, 2011.  At that time the claimant’s UDS

screening was positive for Oxycodone and antidepressants.

          On April 7, 2011, the claimant was seen for

depression by his personal physician, Dr. Daniel Cartaya. 

According to Dr. Cartaya, the claimant described feelings of

worthlessness and hopelessness.  In addition, the claimant

reported irritability, low self esteem, and suicidal

ideation.  Dr. Cartaya attributed the claimant’s depression

to his inability to work, exacerbated by conflict with his

wife over starting a family.  Consequently, the claimant was

diagnosed with major depressive disorder, for which he was

to “restart” his prescription for Celexa.  In addition, the

claimant was referred to counseling. 

          The claimant returned to Dr. Cartaya’s office on

March 7, 2012, where he was seen by APN, Laura Wise.  In her

report of that visit, Wise stated as follows:

Joseph comes in with complaint of
anxiety and panic attacks. He states
that Celexa is not helping anymore. He
tells me he has increased stress from
his workman’s (sic) comp injury and is
awaiting probable neck surgery secondary
to his injury. He states his employer
stopped his paychecks and he’s not
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received any help from disability. He
states he is having financial problems
and also marital problems. He is
concerned that he may have to file
bankruptcy.  He describes periods of
extreme anxiety with associated “sweaty
palms” and nausea and breathlessness. He
states he gets some relief from Xanax
that he takes on a prn basis. His last
refill was thirty tablets back in
October. He states he feels “helpless.”
He has seen a counselor at the
Counseling Clinic in the past but hasn’t
in the last several months. He doesn’t
feel he can openly talk to his wife
about their current situation. He admits
also to more frequent outbreaks of
genital herpes. He gets temporary relief
from a course of Valtrex.   

          Ms. Wise referred the claimant to counseling for

follow-up concerning his anxiety and depression. 

          On his next appointment with Dr. Mocek, the

claimant was positive for depression, but he denied sexual

dysfunction.  On his follow-up appointment of May 17, 2012,

however, the claimant reported to Dr. Mocek that his wife

did not want him to take Hydrocodone “since it is messing

with their sex life.”  On May 22, 2012, the claimant

reported to Dr. Cartaya’s nurse practitioner, Ms. Wise, as

follows:

History of Present Illness
Joseph comes in today with complaint of
fatigue and depressed libido. He states
he is having some problems also with



FEE - G008938 53

erectile dysfunction. He states he and
his wife are trying to get pregnant and
wish to have his testosterone levels
checked.
Joseph has been seeing his counselor on
a regular basis. Beginning next month at
his next visit, His counselor will take
over prescribing Xanax.

          On June 12, 2012, the claimant reported to Dr.

Mocek that a switch in medication from Effexor to Wellbutrin

had helped with his sexual dysfunction.  It was at that

appointment that Dr. Mocek recommended testosterone

replacement therapy in the form of less-costly injections.

          On April 21, 2011, the claimant was evaluated by

David Hendrix, Jr., LCSW.  In his report generated on that

same date, Mr. Hendrix stated, in part, as follows:

Presenting Problems: The client is
depressed. He got injured at work. He
has trouble walking. He is upset and
troubled that Workman’s (sic) Comp is
attending (sic) to send him back to
work. Due to his injury he is having
money problems. He is having to put the
home that he and his father built for
his family up for sale. He is very down,
depressed and irritable. He made a
suicidal statement several weeks ago,
and had a heated argument with his wife.
He has had a vasectomy, but his wife is
pressuring him to see a fertility
specialist so that they can have
children. The client reports that the
pressure from his wife only adds to the
stress he is already under. Workman’s
(sic) comp forced him to go back to
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work. He was a meat manager at Kroger
however when he went back to work he was
demoted from manager to meat cutter. 

          In the Interpretative Summary of his report, Mr.

Hendrix stated as follows:

The client is a very vague and poor
reporter of symptomatology when it comes
to depression. He denies crying spells
while he is having some trouble sleeping
it is difficult to determine whether it
is related to depression, or his back
injury. He does have elevated anger, and
many situational reasons for depression.
Dr. Cartaya has requested that he have a
psychiatric evaluation to better
determine his need for antidepressants. 

          When the claimant was next seen by Mr. Hendrix on

May 9, 2011, he presented with “some paranoia,” expressing a

belief that the Social Security Administration and

“workers’comp” had bugged his phone with a listening device. 

Likewise, on May 23, 2011, the claimant reported having

“depressive spells” over his physical limitations.  On June

7, 2011, the claimant reported to Mr. Hendrix that his wife

was “more understanding of his physical condition.”    

          On July 13, 2011, the claimant underwent a

psychiatric evaluation by Dr. Robin Hickerson.  In the

History of Present Illness portion of Dr. Hickerson’s

report, she stated, “He has found the situation with
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Workers’ Compensation very frustrating.”  After stating that

the clamant considered suicide a couple of months after his

injury so that “Kroger would realize how much pain he had

been in,” Dr. Hickerson further stated that the claimant

“knew this was irrational and went to his PCP and started

taking Effexor.”  Thereafter, Dr. Hickerson stated that the

claimant’s Effexor was being “well-tolerated except for

sexual side effects and dry mouth.”  With regard to his past

psychiatric history, Dr. Hickerson stated:

Mr. Fee states that he took his job very
seriously and he tried to work very hard
at Kroger’s and sometimes he would feel
overwhelmed at work. He would go to his
PCP and get some type of nerve pill off
and on. He said it’s been various things
at various times. The last time it was
Xanax and he still has a few left. He
said he hasn’t taken it lately because
he has been more depressed than anxious. 

          In conclusion, Dr. Hickerson’s diagnostic

impression of the claimant’s condition was as follows:

Joseph Fee is a 40 year-old man who has
worked for Kroger Corporation for 11
years. He had an accident at work that
injured his neck and back. He feels that
the worker (sic) comp and related
programs at Kroger have been treating
him unfairly. He has been very angry
with them for not allowing him to have
neck surgery that is recommended. He is
in constant pain which causes him
difficulty to get back to work and
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interferes with his life and family. He
is hoping to be able to get back to
work. He expressed a sincere desire to
feel better and get back to work.

          Dr. Hickerson’s planned treatment for the claimant

was to increase his dosage of Effexor.  Dr. Hickerson warned

the claimant, however, that this could have possible side

effects to include sexual side effects. 

          In a clinic report dated July 2, 2012, from

Counseling Clinic, Inc., Psychologist Shea Stillwell, stated

as follows:

Narrative: The claimant reported he has
experienced increased anxiety and panic
attacks. He reviewed breathing and
relaxation techniques and identified
irrational thinking as the underlying
trigger. He agreed to practice remaining
in the here and now and recognized his
tendency to “catastrophize.” He was
aditionally discouraged from relying on
others to intervene during panic and
anxiety and that he needs to develop his
own coping skills. The skills he is to
practice were written down and he will
report on his progress during his next
session. He acknowledged that he feels
he can cope with his current pain level
with his coping skills set in place and
was reminded to review this statement
when he worries about his future or is
angry about his past. He agreed to think
about what is most important in his life
now that does not include his role as an
employee. 
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          On July 5, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Purushottam Thapa for a psychiatric medication evaluation. 

In his comprehensive report, Dr. Thapa stated that the

claimant reported being frustrated and angry with “Workman’s

Comp” for stopping his temporary total disability benefits.

In addition, Dr. Thappa stated:

Lately he reports that his biggest
problem has been that he has started
having panic attacks, which started
about five or six months ago. He reports
that he was going to church with his
wife and all of a sudden he started
feeling like his mind was going blank.
His neck felt numb, his heart rate
increased, and he had shortness of
breath. Basically he was experiencing
de-realization and depersonalization. He
reports that these attacks can last
anywhere from fifteen to twenty minutes
and sometimes even up to thirty to forty
minutes. He reports that his doctor had
prescribed him with Xanax 0.5 mg. He
says that when he takes this he feels
like it helps. He reports that his panic
attacks are what is bothering him the
most. He states that he is constantly on
edge worrying about when he might get
another panic attack. He reports that he
doesn’t like to go out or be anywhere
for fear that he might get another panic
attack. 

          Dr. Thapa stated further that the claimant

reported that his symptoms included feeling “very easy to

‘strike out’ like he may snap at his wife,” depression,
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anhedonia, decreased appetite, decreased energy, decreased

concentration, insomnia, and “wanting to hurt some folks

that work at Workman’s (sic) Comp.”  The claimant denied to

Dr. Thapa that he would ever act on such homicidal ideation.

          With regard to his past psychiatric history, the

claimant reported to Dr. Thapa that he had been dealing with

issues of depression and anxiety “for about four to five

years.”  The claimant further reported having used Celexa,

Cymbalta, and Lexapro without noticeable benefit.  The

claimant reported that he had used Paxil, which seemed to

help.  Dr. Thapa’s diagnostic impression of the claimant’s

condition was as follows:

Mr. Fee is a 41-year -old, Caucasian
male who is exhibiting signs and
symptoms of Major Depressive Disorder,
as well as an anxiety disorder that is
most probably Panic Disorder with
Agroraphobia. He is currently quite
distressed because he is having fairly
frequent panic attacks and is constantly
on edge and apprehensive about having
another attack. This has been going on
for at least four to five months. At
this time we agreed we would give him a
trial of Paroxetine to help with the
anxiety, as well as the depression. We
will also start him on Clonazepam 0.5mg
po bid temporarily to take the “edge
off” his anxiety so that hopfully he
won’t have any more panic attacks. We
did discuss the issue of potential
sexual dysfunction with the Paroxetine,



FEE - G008938 59

but at this time he is willing to try
it. 

          Having diagnosed the claimant with major

depressive disorder and anxiety disorder, Dr. Thapa stated,

“I encouraged him to continue to engage in individual

therapy with Dr. Shea Stillwell. This is a very important

modality for him to learn to cope with his current

situation, which is significantly contributing to his

clinical presentation.”

          The claimant continued treatment with Dr.

Stillwell, and he returned for a follow-up visit with Dr.

Thapa on August 9, 2012.  In his report of that visit, Dr.

Thapa noted that while the claimant reported a decrease in

depression and anxiety, he reported increased sexual

dysfunction.  More specifically, Dr. Thapa stated:

He reports that he has only been taking
20 mg of Paroxetine at night because
when he increased it to 40 mg he was not
able to have an erection or have sex. He
also reported that even on the 20 mg
Paxil he has difficulty having sex. ...
He reports that sex is important to his
wife and he wanted to see if I could put
him on a different medication.  

          Upon agreeing to taper the claimant off of

Paroxetine and increase his Wellbutrin, Dr. Thapa stated:
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Other than that he reports that his mood
has been somewhat down because his ex-
brother-in-law who is a good guy and
whom he knew well committed suicide
about a week and a half ago. 

          During his August 24, 2012, session with Dr.

Stillwell, the claimant reported that his depression had

increased due to his wife having suddenly quit her job. 

Further, the claimant admitted that he was angry with his

wife for this decision.  During his September 21, 2012,

session with Dr. Stillwell, she reported as follows:

The client arrived and was upset. He
brought paperwork that he received
yesterday from Kroger that was dated
Sept 19 and directed him to complete
papers and send them in by Sept 12 or he
would no longer be employed. He was very
upset by the physical inability for this
to ever have been done and began to
focus on how he has seen so many
unethical issues regarding his workman’s
(sic) comp and employment. He also
brings a progress note from his
physician indicating he has been banned
from providing treatment that could
potentially improve the client’s medical
state. He expressed frustration that all
he wanted was to be fixed and return to
work and now he is unable to be fixed.

          With regard to his history of mental health

issues, the claimant admitted during testimony that he began

taking prescription medication for stress related issues
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five years prior to his accident.  The claimant’s testimony

in this regard is as follows:

When I started running the meat
department about five years before that,
you know, it’s a lot of pressure, so in
order to deal with the pressure, you
know, I would go to my doctor, and he
said, “Well, try this out. I think you
got this,” or whatever. So it would be
different medicine he would prescribe
me. But, I mean, I never really stayed
on one, but, anyway, he would prescribe
me medicine, and I would - - I guess I
would get to a calm point, you know, and
so then I wouldn’t have to take it
anymore, you know. But that’s one reason
I didn’t want to go back to running the
meat department, because I knew that it
was, it was a headache. 

          The claimant remembered that he was taking

medication at the time of his accident for either depression

or anxiety, but he could not recall what that medication

was.  With specific regard to his current medications, the

claimant stated that he has been taking testosterone and

that it has helped with his depression, sadness, panic

attacks, and weight management.  The claimant further

testified that his most recent episode of panic attacks

began shortly before he re-started therapy in approximately

May or June of 2012.  The claimant denied that any major
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traumatic event triggered his most recent occurrence of

panic attacks. 

          The claimant’s wife, Erica Fee, testified at the

hearing.  According to Mrs. Fee, the medication that the

claimant took prior to his accident enabled him to handle

“the stress of the job he was doing,” versus enabling him to

do the job itself.  Further, Mrs. Fee denied having

pressured the claimant to see a fertility specialist as he

had reported to his therapist.  Mrs. Fee agreed that she and

the claimant had issues concerning their “sex life” since

his accident, but she insisted that these issues were due to

his injuries.  Mrs. Fee admitted that she had encouraged the

claimant to reduce certain medications in order to improve

their “sex life,” but she denied having ever encouraged the

claimant to have his doctor take him off of work so that he

would not have to take as much medication.  Finally, Mrs.

Fee testified that she has noticed no improvement in the

claimant’s condition over the past couple of years.  

          The claimant’s father, Lawrence Fee, testified on

his behalf.  According to Mr. Fee, the claimant thinks like

“he ain’t nothing or nobody anymore,” and he has “got to get

well” so that he may return to work.
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          Last to testify was Cynthia Gilleran, who was

formerly the claimant’s store manager.  Ms. Gilleran

affirmed that the respondent-employer accommodated the

claimant’s light duty restrictions when he returned to work

in January of 2011, by, for example, allowing him to sit in

the meat department and hand out samples, and by providing

him with a later scheduled start-time.  Ms. Gilleran stated

that the respondent-employer would still provide the

claimant with accommodations for as long as necessary should

he return to work.

          The Administrative Law Judge found Dr. Adametz’s

opinion regarding a maximum medical improvement date

persuasive.  So do I.  On July 19, 2011, Dr. Adametz opined

that although the claimant had allowed it to “take over his

life,” the claimant’s injury was not serious.  In addition,

while Dr. Adametz agreed that conservative treatment was

appropriate for the claimant, he further stated that pain

management up to two more epidural steroid injections or

facet blocks might be reasonable.  According to Dr. Adametz,

after that the claimant would have reached maximum medical

improvement.  Although the claimant underwent a cervical

steroid injection performed by Dr. Frankowski on September
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12, 2011, he failed to come to his next scheduled

appointment.  Therefore, In December of 2011, Dr. Adametz

stated:

As I stated back in (sic) July 19, 2011,
I thought it was probably reasonable to
try a couple of more epidural steroid
injections. I actually agreed with the
treatment that he had previously had up
to that point, but I didn’t feel like
surgery was indicated.

 
          Pursuant to Dr. Adametz’s opinion, therefore, the

claimant reached maximum medical improvement as early as

October 12, 2011, but at least by December 27, 2011, after

the claimant had undergone steroid injections without

relief.  I note that Dr. Adametz is a second-generation

neurosurgeon with the Arkansas Surgical Hospital, whose

speciality is in treating patients with spine problems,

whereas the claimant’s initial doctor, Dr. Crowell, is a

well-known orthopedic surgeon with Pinnacle Orthopedics.  

In hand-written responses to the respondents on July 28,

2011, Dr. Crowell stated that the claimant was not a

surgical candidate and that he had reached maximum medical

improvement on May 24, 2011.  In a letter dated October 18,

2011, Dr. Crowell stated, “It has come to my attention that

he it (sic) was noted on paperwork that was filled out to
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have reached maximum medical improvement; however, this was

an error on our part in the office. He is still under our

care and has not reached that as of yet.”  On November 17,

2011, Dr. Crowell referred the claimant for pain management

stating, “I am an orthopedic spine surgeon and do not

perform pain management on patients on a routine basis... .” 

In addition, Dr. Crowell reiterated that the claimant was

not a surgical candidate.  Likewise, on December 6, 2011,

Dr. Crowell stated that the claimant had probably reached

maximum medical improvement at that point, but that he would

like for the claimant’s pain issues to be addressed by a

pain management specialist who could provide the claimant

with the “full gambit of care” before he would relate that

the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement.   

          A clinic note from Dr. Frankowski dated December

9, 2011, reflects that the claimant reported worse pain

after his steroid injection.  Therefore, Dr. Frankowski

referred the claimant back to Dr. Crowell for surgical

consideration.  On December 15, 2011, Dr. Crowell

recommended that the claimant undergo anterior cervical

discectomy with interbody fusion at C5-6.
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          In August of 2012, Dr. Mocek recommended lumbar

medial nerve blocks to address the claimant’s continuing

lumbar pain and testosterone replacement therapy.

          The Commission has the duty of weighing the

medical evidence as it does any other evidence, and the

resolution of any conflicting medical evidence is a question

of fact for the Commission to resolve.  Emerson Electric v.

Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI

Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57, 848 S.W.2d 941 (1993);

McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App. 218, 780 S.W.2d 34

(1989).  I assign more weight to the opinion of Dr. Adametz

over those of Drs. Crowell and Mocek, in part, because 1)

the “extraordinary amount of diagnostic testing” that the

claimant has undergone is consistent with Dr. Adametz’s

assessment that the claimant has minimal, non-operative

abnormalities of his cervical and lumbar spine; 2) that

based on both the claimant’s and his wife’s testimony, as

supported by the medical records, the claimant’s condition

had not improved at the time of the hearing in spite of

extensive treatment; 3) Dr. Crowell was inconsistent and

ambiguous with regard to assigning the claimant with a

maximum medical improvement date or a firm opinion as to
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whether the claimant needed cervical surgery; and, 4) Dr.

Adametz correctly predicted that the claimant would give an

inconsistent effort should he undergo a functional capacity

evaluation, thus making his opinion more credible.   

          Because Dr. Crowell originally opined that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement on May 24,

2011, after which time he referred the claimant for pain

management, combined with the fact that the claimant’s

condition has not changed since the time of his injury in

spite of significant medical treatment and current

recommendations are still for pain management treatment,

only, I find that the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement and the end of his healing period by at least

December 27, 2011, when Dr. Adametz stated that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement.  I find this to be

the case primarily because the claimant has failed to prove

by a preponderance of the evidence that any treatment

administered after that date was for the healing and

alleviation of the claimant’s condition.  Rather, the

preponderance of the evidence demonstrates that all of the

claimant’s treatment since that time has been for the

management of his reported pain.  Because the claimant’s
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healing period ended By December 27, 2011, he is not

entitled to temporary total disability after that date.

          With regard to additional medical treatment, to

include testosterone supplements, the claimant has likewise

failed to establish that additional medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for his compensable injury.  A review

of the medical treatment that the clamant received prior to

Dr. Adametz’s evaluation shows that the claimant underwent

numerous diagnostic studies to help determine the source of

his subjective, radicular complaints.  These tests included

x-rays, a CT scan, MRI’s, and an electrodiagnostic study,

all of which showed only minimal abnormalities of the

claimant’s lumbar and cervical spine.  After the claimant

changed physicians to Dr. Mocek, he underwent a cervical

myelogram and post-myelogram CT and a repeat

electrodiagnostic study in order to determine the source of

the claimant’s reported numbness.  Absolutely none of the

claimant’s diagnostic studies, to include the claimant’s

prior diagnostic testing, showed an electrical abnormality

or nerve compression of the claimant’s cervical spine which

correlated with the claimant’s reported symptoms.  Moreover,

with the sole exception of the claimant’s PCP, Dr. Cartaya,
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none of the claimant’s treating physicians nor any of the

doctors who interpreted his diagnostic studies have found

evidence of nerve root compression at C5-6.  Moreover, the

claimant exhibited multiple nonorganic physical signs of low

back pain during his functional capacity evaluation, along

with giving a self-limiting, unreliable, inconsistent

effort. 

          Since his injury, the claimant has undergone 42

physical therapy sessions, he has had several injections,

and he has been prescribed various narcotic and other

medications.  By the claimant’s own account, as supported by

the medical records, nothing to date has helped alleviate

his reported symptoms.  In fact, the only treatment that the

claimant reports to have helped was a flouroscopic nerve

branch block performed by Dr. Mocek on September 12, 2012,

which reportedly brought the claimant relief for only three

or four hours afterwards.  And while I acknowledge that Dr.

Mocek stated that should that procedure bring the claimant

“80% or greater pain relief,” he may consider cervical RF of

the facet joint nerves for prolonged relief, Dr. Mocek’s

follow-up report of November 15, 2012, failed to indicate

whether Dr. Mocek found the level and degree of pain relief
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from the claimant’s nerve block appropriate to consider RF

treatment.  Further, Dr. Mocek has failed to state whether

RF treatment, if performed, would improve the permanent

nature of the claimant’s subjective cervical complaints. 

Therefore, I find that Dr. Mocek’s medial branch nerve

blocks were merely another form of diagnostic treatment,

following which no further treatment has been recommended.   

          Based on the above and foregoing, I find that the

claimant has failed to prove that the proposed RF treatment,

or his continued need for prescription medication is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the claimant’s

compensable neck injury.  

          Moreover, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove a causal connection between his proposed testosterone

treatment and his cervical injury.  Based on the medical

records, on June 12, 2012, Dr. Mocek stated that the

claimant suffered from low testosterone and sexual

dysfunction.  Whereas this report reflects that the claimant

reported improvement in his sexual dysfunction upon

switching anti-depressant medication, Dr. Mocek stated

flatly that the claimant’s low testosterone levels were due

to the opiod medications that he took for his neck.  I note,
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however, that the claimant admitted that he had taken

medication for his mental health issues for five years prior

to his accident.  Although the claimant could not recall

specifically which medications he had used in the past, it

is undisputed that he was taking Xanax and an antidepressant

at the time of his injury.  Since he was using an anti-

anxiety medication at the time of his injury, it is more

likely than not that the claimant may have previously used

opiods for the treatment of his mental health issues, as

well.  In addition, the claimant was in his early 40's at

the time he was assessed with low testosterone.  It is

commonly known, especially through media ads for

testosterone replacement medications, that testosterone

levels in males start to decrease after age 40.  Moreover, I

note that while low testosterone may well be associated with

chronic opiod use, the record shows that the claimant

reported on February 15, 2011, just four months after his

injury, that he was experiencing sexual dysfunction.  This

being a symptom of low testosterone shows that the claimant

may have suffered from low testosterone levels well before

it was clinically determined.  At any rate, it casts further

doubt upon the conclusion that the claimant’s low
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testosterone levels were related solely to his use of

opiods, especially considering the claimant’s age and past

medical history.  Further, I note that the medical records

contain several references to the claimant’s antidepressants

being a contributing factor to his sexual dysfunction. 

Finally, Dr. Mocek’s opinion that the claimant’s low

testosterone was the result of his medication appears to

have been predicated more on a medical assumption, rather

than on a medically proven fact.  Therefore, I find that the

weight of the evidence in this claim reveals that the

claimant has failed to prove that his low testosterone

levels were causally related to his compensable neck injury,

and liability for the treatment of this condition should not

be the respondent-carrier’s responsibility.  

          Likewise, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove that his mental health issues are the result of his

compensable injury in that the claimant’s depression and

anxiety clearly pre-dated his compensable injury by as many

as five years.  It is well-documented that the claimant had

taken various medications over the course of the five years

preceding his injury on an off-and-on basis for the

treatment of anxiety and depression.  Furthermore, the
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claimant admitted that his mental health status did not

change within the first six months following his accident,

which is consistent with his testimony that he would take

his anti-anxiety and depression medication for a few months,

then stop taking it for a few months, only to restart his

medication later.  The claimant admitted, therefore, that

his use of mental health related medications was

historically cyclic in nature.  Moreover, although both the

claimant and his wife denied that she had pressured him to

see a fertility specialist following his accident, which

added pressure on him and increased his anxiety, the

claimant agreed that any of the information recorded in his

medical records concerning his mental health and statements

he may have made with regard to contributing factors were

true.  An example of statements the claimant made concerning

contributing factors to his reoccurring mental health

condition is found in Mr. Hendrix’s April 21, 2011, report,

wherein he stated that the claimant was depressed, down,

upset, troubled, and irritable due to “several factors,”

including the respondents’ attempt to return him to work and

the added pressure he was under due to his wife.  More

specifically, Mr. Hendrix, in part: 
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Due to his injury he is having money
problems. He is having to put the home
that he and his father built for his
family up for sale. He is very down,
depressed and irritable. He made a
suicidal statement several weeks ago,
and had a heated argument with his wife.
He has had a vasectomy, but his wife is
pressuring him to see a fertility
specialist so that they can have
children. The client reports that the
pressure from his wife only adds to the
stress he is already under. 

          The claimant failed to report mental health issues

to his workers’ compensation case manager until

approximately six months prior to the hearing.  In addition,

the claimant admitted that the reoccurrence of his anxiety

issues was primarily brought about by financial issues.  The

record also indicates that the claimant experienced frequent

reoccurrences of genital herpes during this time.  Further,

although the claimant initially denied that mitigating

factors contributed to his depression and anxiety, he later

admitted that the death of his former brother-in-law and the

fact that he was forced to sell his motorcycle contributed

to his increased stress-related symptoms.  I further note

that two psychiatrists assessed the claimant as being very

angry and frustrated, and Psychologist, Dr. Shea Stillwell,
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reported that the claimant identified “irrational thinking”

as the underlying trigger for his panic attacks.

          For injuries deemed to be mental injuries, Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(C) (Supp. 2009) states, “[t]he

definition of ‘compensable injury’ as set forth in this

subdivision (4) shall not be deemed to limit or abrogate the

right to recover for mental injuries as set forth in § 11-9-

113 ...”  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-113 provides: 

(a)(1) A mental injury or illness is not
a compensable injury unless it is caused
by a physical injury to the employee's
body, and shall not be considered an
injury arising out of and in the course
of employment or compensable unless it
is demonstrated by a preponderance of
the evidence; provided, however, that
this physical injury limitation shall
not apply to any victim of a crime of
violence.

(a)(2)No mental injury or illness under
this section shall be compensable unless
it is diagnosed by a licensed
psychiatrist or psychologist and unless
a diagnosis of the condition meets the
criteria established in the most current
issue of the Diagnostic and Statistical
Manual of Mental Disorders.

          Sections 11-9-102 (4)(C) and 11-9-113(a)(1) set

out a requirement that a physical injury precede and cause

the mental injury in order for the mental injury to be
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compensable under this chapter.  Travelers Ins. Co. v.

Smith, 329 Ark. 336, 947 S.W.2d 382 (1997); see also, Dugan

v. Jerry Sweetser, Inc., 54 Ark. App. 401, 928 S.W.2d 341

(1996)(where the Court found that there must be a

compensable physical injury in order for the claimant to

recover for a psychological injury).

          In Aegon Ins. U.S.A. v. Durham -Gilpatrick, 2010

Ark. 827, 378 S.W.3d 773 (2010), the Court upheld the

Commission’s finding that a claimant suffered an

exacerbation of preexisting mental health issues due to her

compensable injury, despite her significant history of

mental difficulties prior to her accident.  In affirming the

Commission, which had affirmed and adopted the finding of an

Administrative Law Judge, the Court stated: 

Thus, Durham-Gilpatrick could show that
she was entitled to psychiatric
treatment without meeting the
requirements of section 11-9-113 as long
as such treatment was reasonably
necessary and causally related to her
compensable injury. Further, as
evidenced by our decision in Johnson, it
is possible for a claimant to make such
a showing even if he or she has a past
history of mental-health issues. 

          In affirming the Commission, the Court placed

particular emphases on the fact that the Commission’s
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finding was supported by the unopposed opinion of the

claimant’s treating psychiatrist, combined with the fact

that most of the claimant’s preexisting stressors had been

eliminated prior to her accident, which enabled her to

function normally in spite of her problems.  

          In this claim, the claimant has failed to prove

that he sustained a new mental injury or an aggravation of a

mental injury as a result of his compensable injury.  While

I acknowledge the claimant reported to his various mental

providers that his added stress was due, in part, to his

continuing symptoms, I note that a myriad of other factors

notably contributed to his mental health issues, or a

reoccurrence of those issues, as well.  Although both the

claimant and his wife attempted to deny and minimize those

other factors, the medical records clearly demonstrate that

the claimant’s mental health issues were affected by his

sexual dysfunction, which was clearly the result of

antidepressants he was prescribed both prior to and after

his injury; by his reoccurrences of genital herpes during

that time; by his wife’s insistence that he see a fertility

specialist in order to have his vasectomy reversed so that

they may conceive during, what I note, was an admitted
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period of financial uncertainty in the claimant’s life; and,

by the death of his ex-relative, the loss of his home, and

the loss of his motorcycle.  I note, however, that these

things are independent of the claimant’s injury, in that the

record clearly shows that the claimant’s wife walked off of

her job during this time, which could have easily been a

factor in the claimant’s financial situation, including the

loss of  his home and motorcycle.  Further, the claimant had

no control over the death of his former brother-in-law, nor

was it any way connected to his accident.  And, while the

claimant’s depression and anxiety may have reoccurred

following his accident, I note that these conditions had a

pattern of reoccurring every few months, and that it was not

until six months after his injury that the claimant sought

treatment again for his anxiety.  This combined with the

fact that neither the claimant’s evaluating psychiatrists

nor his clinical psychologist stated within a degree of

medical certainty that these conditions were either directly

caused or affected by the claimant’s injury or otherwise

have a causal connection to said injury.  Rather, the record

demonstrates that “irrational thinking” complicated by

“catastrophic” thinking undergirded the claimant’s latest
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onset of anxiety attacks, which worsened his preexisting

depression.  In April of 2011, the claimant’s counselor, Mr.

Hendrix, stated that the claimant had elevated anger, and

“many situational reasons for depression.”  In July of 2012,

the claimant acknowledged to Dr. Stillwell that he could

cope with his current pain level with the coping skills he

already had set in place, and she reminded him to “review

this statement when he worries about his future or is angry

about his past.”

          Based on the above and foregoing, other than his

own self-serving reporting, I find that the claimant has

failed to present medical evidence by way of statement,

report, or opinion that establishes that his depressive

disorder and anxiety disorder resulted from his physical

injury or was worsened by that injury.  Rather, the

preponderance of the evidence reveals that the claimant’s

pre-existing mental health issues were exacerbated or

worsened by a multiplicity of other factors, not the least

of which were his wife’s demands on him to start a family

during a time of financial uncertainly.  This stress was

only complicated by the claimant’s unreasonable anger and

frustration towards the respondent-employer and the



FEE - G008938 80

respondent-carrier for allegedly refusing him surgery that

it is not recommended, and towards the respondent-carrier

for discontinuing temporary total disability benefits after

such time as the claimant was deemed able to return to work. 

Therefore, I find that the claimant has failed to prove that

he sustained a compensable mental injury.

          Therefore, for all the reasons set forth herein, I

respectfully concur in part with and dissent in part from

the majority opinion.

                                    
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part,

from the majority opinion.  I agree with the majority

opinion that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits through December 27, 2011, that the

claimant proved that he sustained a compensable mental
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injury, and that the treatment of record provided to the

claimant, including the testosterone therapy and mental

health care, was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  However, I must dissent from the

majority opinion denying the claimant additional medical

benefits after November 15, 2012, and denying the claimant

temporary total disability benefits after December 27, 2011.

ADDITIONAL TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABILITY BENEFITS

          The claimant sought additional temporary total

disability benefits from October 13, 2011 to a date yet to

be determined.  Temporary total disability is that period

within the healing period in which an employee suffers a

total incapacity to earn wages.  K II Constr. Co. v.

Crabtree, 78 Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002).  The

claimant continued to receive treatment intended to improve

his condition throughout 2011 and 2012.  Dr. Crowell

prescribed physical therapy in October 2011, and continued

to seek a transfer of care to a doctor who could perform

pain management and other nonsurgical treatment modalities. 

In 2012, Dr. Mocek achieved success with facet/medial branch

blocks which indicated the use of a radiofrequency procedure

to eliminate the claimant’s pain. Whether there is a
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statement about maximum medical improvement or not, the

behavior of the treating physicians in this claim shows that

at no time between the date of injury and the hearing was

there a time when treatment intending to improve the

claimant’s condition was not being performed or planned. 

Also, the claimant suffered from low testosterone which was

not resolved as late as August 2012, and from recurrent mild

major depressive disorder which was not resolved.  The

claimant was within his healing period and not released to

work during that time and, therefore, he is entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits from October

13, 2011 to a date yet to be determined.

ADDITIONAL MEDICAL TREATMENT

          The Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee, including those necessary to accurately diagnose

the nature and extent of the compensable injury; to reduce

or alleviate symptoms resulting from the compensable injury;

to maintain the level of healing achieved; or to prevent

further deterioration of the damage produced by the

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §§ 11-9-508(a),
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11-9-705(a)(3); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark. App.

100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); See Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983).  The Court

of Appeals has noted that even if the healing period has

ended, a claimant may be entitled to ongoing medical

treatment if the treatment is geared toward management of

the claimant’s compensable injury.  See Patchell v. Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230; 184 S.W. 3d 31, (2004),

citing Artex Hydrophonics, supra.  Furthermore, the Court of

Appeals has found that treatment intended to help a claimant

cope with chronic pain attributable to a compensable injury

may be reasonable and necessary.  See LVL, Inc. v. Ragsdale,

2011 Ark. App. 144.

          The claimant has presented evidence showing that

the treatment recommended by Dr. Mocek is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment of his compensable injury.  Dr.

Mocek provided pain management and other treatment, and he

recommended a cervical radiofrequency procedure if the

facet/medial branch blocks he performed provided 80% or

greater relief.  The blocks did provide such relief and,

therefore, cervical radiofrequency as recommended by Dr.

Mocek is indicated. 
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          The fact that the claimant had complete relief

also shows that, while the extended conservative care which

was provided was reasonable and necessary, it was not the

care which would ultimately correct his problem.  Dr. Mocek

finally found the method by which to correct the claimant’s

pain.

          The claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation which showed that he did not give a completely

valid effort.  This is consistent with the claimant’s

concurrent psychological challenges of depression and

anxiety and does not reflect malingering on his part.  There

is no doubt that the claimant underwent a significant

injury, with significant pain and treatment, as well as

protracted episodes in which the recommendations of his

treating physicians were denied or were approved after an

extended period of time.  Combined with the impact this

injury and experience had upon his psychological health and

the impact the treatment had upon his sexual health, there

is no wonder that the functional capacity evaluation results

were not optimal.  There can be no question that there is a

psychological component to his condition.  Overlay is not a

bar to compensability.  Herron v. Medicalodge Progressive
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Care, Full Commission Opinion filed July 28, 2009 (WCC No.

F213823).  In the face of the opinions of Dr. Crowell and

Dr. Mocek, the functional capacity evaluation is

insufficient to defeat the claimant’s claim for additional

medical benefits.  Dr. Adametz commented that he expected

that the claimant would have an invalid result if he

underwent a functional capacity evaluation.  This is a

recognition of the claimant’s psychological condition and an

indication that Dr. Adametz is not aware that the Commission

has held that psychological overlay is not a bar and that it

can be a compensable consequence and a legitimate factor in

a claim.  

          Dr. Crowell completed a questionnaire from the

carrier in July 2011, stating that the claimant reached MMI

on May 24, 2011.  In October, Dr. Crowell stated this was an

error, and that the claimant had not reached maximum medical

improvement.  Given Dr. Crowell’s actions from March through

December 2011, it is clear that no matter what was written

in July, Dr. Crowell continued to provide active treatment

to the claimant in the form of another cervical epidural

steroid injection, his plan for more physical therapy in

October, his continued recommendations that the claimant see
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a physician who could provide additional treatment

modalities and pain management, and his recommendation of

surgery in December 2011.  Maximum medical improvement is a

legal term of art which was not defined in the

questionnaire.  Dr. Crowell continued to offer treatment

designed to improve the claimant’s condition from March

through December 2011.  Dr. Adametz did not think the

claimant was at maximum medical improvement in July 2011. 

          The fact that the claimant had minimal

abnormalities in his spine according to Dr. Adametz is

inconsequential compared to the fact that the claimant had

no restrictions in his functioning and no pain before his

accident, but he did after the accident.  The claimant had

degenerative changes in his back.  Before the accident, they

were asymptomatic.  Afterward, they were symptomatic.  That

satisfies the Act in terms of a causal relationship between

injury and the need for treatment.  Estridge v. Waste

Management, 343 Ark. 276, 33 S.W.3d 167(2000).

          The claimant is on a high dosage of Hydrocodone,

which over time could be problematic.  However, the claimant

was taking the medication as prescribed and under the

supervision of a physician.  The discontinuation of his pain
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medications, his testosterone treatment which was

necessitated by his use of Hydrocodone, and the treatment

recommended by Dr. Mocek which had resulted in some

improvement, is not supported by the record. There is no

medical opinion that these treatments should be

discontinued.  There is medical opinion that Dr. Mocek’s

proposed injection treatment will be beneficial.  There is

no evidence that the claimant’s testosterone level has

returned to normal. The use of Hydrocodone was reasonably

necessary treatment of the claimant’s compensable injury up

until November 2012, and if the prescription of that

medication is no longer reasonably necessary, then it is

appropriate to wean him off the medication, not to assume

that the claimant’s physical and mental conditions,

including any dependence upon the Hydrocodone, have suddenly

resolved or will not become worse with the abrupt end of

treatment.  It is important to note that the recommendations

of treatment and the approval of such treatment by the

respondent-carrier were not timely and were sometimes

confused, thus leaving the use of pain medication necessary,

where injections and other non-surgical treatment modalities

were delayed or denied.
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          I would award claimant the treatment proposed by

Dr. Mocek, including injection therapy, testosterone

treatment, medication, as well as continued treatment of his

mental injury. I do agree, however, that continued use of

Hydrocodone without a plan to wean him off of the narcotic

medication will quickly become unreasonable treatment of his

compensable injury.

          I would award the claimant additional medical

treatment in the form of Dr. Mocek’s treatment plan,

including the injections and testosterone therapy,

additional temporary total disability benefits from October

13, 2011 to a date yet to be determined, and additional

reasonable and necessary medical treatment of his mental

injury as a result of his compensable neck and back injury.

          For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with,

but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion.

______________________________

                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


